
PM call with the leaders of the US,
France, Germany and Italy (the Quint):
21 March 2022

Press release

Prime Minister Boris Johnson spoke to the leaders of the Quint – the United
Kingdom, United States, France, Germany and Italy – this afternoon.

The Prime Minister spoke to the leaders of the Quint – the United Kingdom,
United States, France, Germany and Italy – this afternoon to discuss our
coordinated response to the escalating crisis in Ukraine.

The Prime Minister underlined his horror at President Putin’s use of
increasingly brutal tactics in Ukraine, such as siege warfare and the
targeting of civilians. He welcomed the unity of allies standing steadfastly
against Russia’s reprehensible behaviour, noting how effective collective
action has been in undermining Putin’s war machine.

The leaders affirmed their ongoing commitment to support Ukraine militarily,
diplomatically and economically, equipping the democratically-elected
government in Kyiv with the tools it needs to defend itself. They also
resolved to increase the pressure on Russia to halt its unprovoked invasion,
including by maintaining wide-ranging and coordinated sanctions.

The Prime Minister looked forward to further discussions at the NATO and G7
summits this week, including on how to increase military support to Ukraine
to qualitatively improve their defensive capability.
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PM call with President of Romania
Klaus Iohannis: 21 March 2022

News story

Prime Minister Boris Johnson spoke to the President of Romania Klaus
Iohannis.

The Prime Minister spoke to the President of Romania Klaus Iohannis earlier
today.

He welcomed Romania’s swift response to the humanitarian crisis caused by the
invasion of Ukraine, and the leaders were united in condemning Putin’s truly
barbaric offensive.

They discussed the impact of Putin’s invasion on regional stability,
including Moldova and around the Black Sea, and resolved to work together to
provide reassurance and increase security.

The Prime Minister reiterated the importance of the UK-Romania cooperation in
response to the evolving crisis, and looked forward to meeting President
Iohannis in person at the NATO leaders’ summit this week.

Published 21 March 2022

Amanda Spielman at the Annual
Apprenticeship Conference 2022

Good afternoon everyone, it’s great to be here to speak to you, especially as
we’re in Birmingham, a city that has had such a big impact in shaping some of
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the most significant British industries we have today, and a place where so
many apprentices have been trained over the years.

Like many of you, I want to spend today looking forward, but equally we can’t
ignore how significant the past two years have been for education. And for
me, one of the many things COVID-19 has taught us is how important our
industries and services are. We used our collective skill base to respond
quickly to the pandemic. We adapted at pace to create life-saving equipment
and medicine, whilst also re-routing the way we work to mitigate the
challenges that lockdowns presented us with. And now, it is our innovation
and industry that is leading the economic recovery.

This is why showcasing apprenticeships at conferences like this is so
important. Apprentices play a critical role in having a skilled workforce
delivering for Britain now and in the future.

And we, like you, want apprenticeships to be as good as they can be. That
hasn’t and won’t change. But we acknowledge how challenging the past two
years have been for all areas of the education sector, and apprenticeships
haven’t been immune. We know that you had to adapt and make rapid changes to
the way you work. We also know some sectors were affected more significantly
than others with some able to adapt more easily to working, learning and
training remotely.

Many apprentices saw their training centre doors close and work activity
curtailed. Not every apprentice could work from home, so we saw many
furloughed or put on breaks in learning. Many students on courses with a work
placement or work experience element couldn’t do that part of their
programme. Much teaching and training happened remotely, often online if you
had a suitable device, broadband connection and place to study – but this was
definitely not the case for everyone. In fact, at the other extreme, some
apprentices understandably had to work incredibly long hours on the day job.

I’m sure you can all think of examples where your own apprentices could not
do what they needed to do. And it’s here that I am hugely impressed and
grateful for the extraordinary effort that you and your employers made to
support learners and apprentices. You deserve a lot of credit for this.

We are also very aware of some of the other challenges you have faced. We
know there have been challenges around apprentices sitting functional skills
tests or completing their end point assessments. Both these things prevented
them from finishing their programmes when they should.

We know that, helpfully, IFATE approved a series of flexibilities to a number
of end-point assessments so they could be done remotely: online or through
alternative methods of assessment – but still some apprentices could not
complete them.

The combination of these factors has meant that more apprentices than usual
are beyond their planned end date or even out of funding. It’s understandable
that many of you are concerned about the impact of this on your achievement
rates and how this might affect inspection judgements.



Achievement rates are important. Apprentices want to pass their qualification
as it is often a passport to their next steps, and that’s a good thing. But
please be assured, the framework does not require inspectors to use
achievement rates to make judgement.

We will not be making judgements of ‘requires improvement’ or ‘inadequate’
just because your achievement rates have declined during the pandemic. What
we will want to hear about, and see evidence of, is how your teams of
mentors, coaches and trainers are working with apprentices and employers to
reorganise training. It’s this that will keep current apprentices making good
progress and get the apprentices who are past their planned end date, or out
of funding, through their end point assessment.

It could mean additional or refresher training, or some reorganisation of
responsibilities at work. The outcome that we will be looking for is
apprentices who have the skills and knowledge to achieve their qualification.

Similarly, if achievement rates were poor before the pandemic, perhaps as a
result of a poorly planned and taught curriculum, we will want to know what
it is you are doing to improve the curriculum and how you know this is
working.

But as I said, I want to use this time with you to look forward especially
now inspections are back in full swing, having re-started almost a year ago.

At the end of the 2021 academic year there were just over 2,000 publicly
funded FE and skills providers. That’s nearly 10% more than at the same point
the previous year.

In fact, about 1600 providers offer apprenticeships and this includes over
1,200 independent providers; as well as colleges, higher education
institutions, adult and community learning providers and independent
specialist colleges.

We know the apprenticeship reforms have encouraged a big influx of new
providers offering apprenticeships.

This has also presented the sector with a variety of challenges and caused
some turbulence. And, alongside this growth, a number of Grade 3 and Grade 4
providers have closed.

But, it is still encouraging that the overall profile of inspection
judgements has increased slightly.

On top of this, we know a lot of new providers haven’t yet had a full
inspection. These providers will have had a new provider monitoring visit, or
will be due one shortly. Through these visits we have identified providers
who have made a promising start with their apprenticeship training as well as
a small number who have not. Their next visit will be a full inspection, so
when we make comparisons at the end of the next two years, our statistics
will cover a much larger proportion of providers.

I am very encouraged by the recently released national statistics which show



that apprenticeship starts increased by more than 40% in the first quarter of
this academic year, compared to the same quarter last year. A clear sign that
the economy is gaining some momentum towards recovery.

We’ve also seen an increase in new apprentices aged under 19. Some 30% of
apprenticeship starts in quarter one were in this age group. It’s an age
group that we were particularly concerned about before the pandemic as starts
were declining.

And, even though there is still a long way to go, it is good to see an
increase in new apprentices at levels 2 and 3. Getting skills and
qualifications at levels two and three remains an essential route into
employment for many people, young and older, who may need to retrain or who
haven’t had a positive experience at school. These people have the potential
to achieve great things and vocational and technical education are essential
for the levelling-up agenda.

It is good to see that this has not been at the expense of growth in other
levels. When I last spoke here in person in 2020, I expressed concern about
the decline in starts at these levels against a background of an increase in
starts at levels five, six and seven. Now we’re seeing growth at all levels.
Some of these standards have integrated degrees and some do not. But at all
levels, it is essential that this training genuinely provides new knowledge
and skills. It is disappointing when training is just rebadging what is
already available.

Participation rates in apprenticeships are also up nearly 9%. However,
achievements are down by nearly 13% – which is not something any of us want.
But we have seen some huge efforts by both you and apprentices to reverse
this trend. I sincerely hope that if I am talking to you next year, we will
all be able to see these efforts translate into results.

Despite some of these successes, we know the pandemic has affected the mental
health of a number of young people. Not being able to go to work, college or
training, attend social events or meet with friends affected us all, but the
effect on younger people seems to have been greater.

This is something you should be considering when taking on new apprentices.
You should think about the support and guidance you offer. We will be keen to
hear what work you have done to help apprentices be successful and overcome
some of the challenges they experienced as a legacy of the various lockdowns.
For example, will your approach be different for those apprentices who have
just completed school or college compared to older apprentices?

So what does the weaker end of the sector look like? The proportion of
providers receiving at least one insufficient progress judgement at a new
provider visit has stayed about the same, but it is still about a quarter.
Like you, we would be very keen to see that proportion decrease, and ideally
disappear. But it is good to see that the majority of new providers do
receive at least reasonable progress judgements across all three themes.

Now, as I am sure you know, Ofsted took on the inspection of apprenticeships



at levels 6 and 7 about a year ago. It’s good that we’re already seeing some
real positives here. For example, there’s a lot of careful analysis of
apprentices’ previous skills and experience and then good planning and
sequencing between employer and provider. There’s a good balance being made
between theory and practical components. And there’s some really high-quality
teaching.

If this is a topic you are interested in, may I take this opportunity to plug
a workshop we are running tomorrow afternoon at this conference about our
work on level 6 and 7 apprenticeships. It will have more of our initial
findings, so please do go to that if you’re interested.

Looking ahead, you probably know we have been asked to inspect all
apprenticeship providers by August 2025, and we’re working our way through
this.

What’s encouraging is that on many of the inspections we have already
completed we have seen some great examples of apprenticeship training.

The elements that make for good apprenticeship training have not changed, and
I wanted to share a few examples of these with you.

The first is of a recent inspection of a specialist hairdressing provider.
Here we found a highly effective and ambitious curriculum being taught. What
made it so effective was the way employers were involved at the planning
stage and right the way through the training. Because the training staff
worked so closely with employers, these employers knew very specifically what
their apprentices were learning off-the-job at the training centre. This
meant they could line up opportunities for apprentices to practise their new
skills, and so became skilled very rapidly.

The provider also adapted the training to meet the needs of the smaller
employers. For example, when those salons needed apprentices to learn about
customer services and customer care skills earlier in the apprenticeship
training programme.

The second is an example from a specialist aviation engineering provider. The
providers’ staff took a great deal of time and trouble to accurately assess
apprentices’ skills and knowledge at the start of their training. For
example, they specifically identified the changes to training plans needed
for apprentices with a learning difficulty or disability.

And they were also able to adapt the training according to the types of
aircraft they were working on. Apprentices working on both helicopters and
fixed-wing aircraft were able to learn the skills and knowledge needed for
both. Because of these changes, all apprentices could make the progress they
needed towards becoming fully qualified aviation engineers.

And finally, in a recent inspection of a large, national provider, offering
apprenticeships mainly in business, management and ICT, we found a very clear
rationale for the apprenticeships they offer. They had clear progression
routes for apprentices to move on to the next level once they had completed



their current qualification.

Tutors at this provider used assessment skilfully to evaluate what
apprentices had learned and what they needed further training and support
with. From this work they prepared apprentices well for their end-point
assessments.

As a result they were meeting the needs of both large, national, public and
private organisations, as well as smaller employers.

Over the past few years, government has placed great weight on
apprenticeships as an integral part of providing the skills the country
needs. We continue to help government and other organisations to help shape
and improve the apprenticeship landscape.

And as I mentioned earlier, I believe apprenticeships have never been more
important both for pandemic recovery and for future economic growth and
prosperity.

We will continue to play our part in this goal: by inspecting without fear or
favour; by highlighting and celebrating where we find the best provision; and
by reporting honestly on providers that aren’t giving apprentices and
employers the training they deserve.

To summarise this, the fact that we have judged apprenticeships to be
outstanding in 10 cases since inspections restarted shows us that you have
continued to meet your high expectations; you’ve seized opportunities and
been ambitious; and you’ve worked well with employers, making them an
integral part of the training process.

This is a huge positive for our country and we want to see that continue.

With that in mind, it is worth me mentioning that doing these inspections
does need a highly skilled and capable inspector workforce. We continue to
recruit inspectors, full time and contracted and we are always looking for
good people to join our team. So, if you’ll allow me another quick plug
before I go – then please do go to our workshop here tomorrow afternoon on
the role of an inspector. I know the team would be happy to talk to you.

Thank you for taking the time to listen to me today – I hope it’s given you
an insight into our work and priorities. Before I go, I just want to take a
quick moment to congratulate in advance everyone who has been nominated and
who wins an award tomorrow evening. The fact there are over 20 categories of
awards is a really positive reflection on the quality of providers and
employers of apprentices.

I hope you enjoy the rest of the conference and come away with plenty of
ideas for the future.



New report shows success of local
radio thanks to government fund

Report shows community radio continues to go from strength to strength
Community Radio Fund has proved a lifeline for smaller stations and
boosted their growth
Fund helps local stations increase income and recruit more staff

The Community Radio Fund (CRF) was established in 2005 to help to fund the
core costs of running Ofcom-licensed community radio stations.

The CRF evaluation report, published today, demonstrates how the community
radio sector has grown and annual income streams have increased due to the
grants received.

After receiving a grant from the CRF, a station’s income increased by more
than a third on average.

Over a third of stations have been able to employ more staff due to their
grant award and nearly 60 per cent of stations said their grant funding has
enabled them to recruit more volunteers. Thanks to the CRF, more than half of
grant recipients have been able to develop a new fundraising strategy or
business plan.

The Fund has also given life and voice to smaller radio stations – such as
Salford City Radio – that were on the brink of closure. Now, thanks to CRF
grants, they have transformed into self-sustaining stations and some have
even been able to expand their coverage. Salford City Radio now has ambitions
for expansion, including onto DAB so they can reach even wider audiences.

In the past two years the Department for Digital, Culture, Media and Sport
has also given an extra £400,000 to the Fund, in recognition of the sector’s
significant contribution to reducing loneliness and helping to level up
communities.

Media Minister Julia Lopez said:

The Community Radio Fund has been a lifeline for local radio,
benefitting listeners across the UK. We’ve been able to target this
funding at local stations that need it most and once again we’ve
seen the valuable role the radio industry plays in being responsive
to connect with its listeners.

The CRF has been instrumental in allowing the sector to bring in people with
the skills and experience to grow their commercial income streams.

The research also shows the impact of law changes in 2015 that allowed
smaller radio stations more opportunities to secure income from advertising
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and sponsorship.

In the months to come, DCMS will carry out further work with Ofcom – who
administer the Fund – to help it become even more efficient and benefit
communities as much as possible.

ENDS

Notes to editors:

The evaluation report can be found here.
Research commissioned for the Digital Radio and Audio Review shows
stronger listener numbers than ever and the sector has a huge part to
play in bringing communities together, supporting and benefiting local
businesses, volunteer organisations such as food banks, schools and
members of the community as well as providing opportunities for people
to get into radio.

UN Human Rights Council 49: UK
statement for the Item 4 General
Debate

Thank you, Madam President,

Once again we condemn Russia’s illegal, unprovoked and barbaric invasion of
Ukraine. The magnitude of the horrific suffering caused by Putin’s war of
choice has made Russia’s actions an inevitable focus of this Session.

However, let me also highlight our concerns about human rights violations in
other parts of the world.

We share the serious concerns repeatedly expressed about widespread
violations in China. In Xinjiang, harrowing evidence continues to emerge of
systematic violations. We welcome the ILO’s recent recommendations on labour
practices. This issue will now rightly be on the agenda at the International
Labour Conference in June. High Commissioner Bachelet must be granted fully
unfettered access, and we look forward – like others – to her long-awaited
report.

The situation in Tibet remains of deep international concern, including new
reports of boarding schools being used to further erode cultural, linguistic
and religious identity.

We also call on China to allow journalists to report without fear of arrest,
harassment or reprisal.
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In Hong Kong, China continues systematically to undermine rights and
freedoms, in clear breach of the Sino-British Joint Declaration. The UK
remains committed to holding China to its international commitments.

In Afghanistan, over six months since the Taliban take-over, we are deeply
concerned about the human rights situation, particularly for women and
members of minority groups, including religious minorities. The Taliban have
said all girls will be able to return to school this week; this would be an
important step forward. We also look forward to the appointment of the
Special Rapporteur for Afghanistan during this Session of the Council.

Restrictions on Egyptian human rights defenders, including through the use of
terrorism charges, extended pre-trial detention, travel bans and asset
freezes, remain concerning. The number of media websites blocked in Egypt is
also worrying. The UK calls on Egypt to protect independent civil society
under the NGO law, and to improve prison conditions.

Finally, we have raised our concerns about Sudan, South Sudan, Syria,
Myanmar, Venezuela and Belarus in other statements to this Council.

Thank you very much Madam President.


